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This post contains a selection of internet pieces written by different men to demonstrate why they have chosen 
to not celebrate Christmas. All of these men are professing believers, though they have approached this topic 
from a variety of perspectives. I hope to show you that it is possible to give up something for the sake of Christ 

that is idolatrous. May you be blessed with peace and understanding as you read. 
 

Should Christians Celebrate Christmas  
Charles Halff 

 
http://www.eaec.org/bibleanswers/christmas/christians_and_christmas.htm 

 
What a Christian Jew has to say about Christmas...  

 
 
 
 

Should Christians Celebrate Christmas? Up until 25 years ago, I used to celebrate Christmas as much as - or 
even more than - any Gentile. You might think that is strange since I was born and raised in a Jewish home. But 
my family always had a Christmas tree every year because it was the popular thing to do. We had ornaments, 

mistletoe, holly wreaths, presents and everything else that goes along with the Christmas celebration. 
 

You see, Jewish people celebrate Christmas today, not because of Christ's birthday, but because it is popular 
tradition and part of our present-day culture. It's as American as apple pie and hamburgers. And I observed 

Christmas for nearly 22 years of my life, until God opened my eyes to see the falseness of this pagan holiday. 



 
It's not because I'm a Jew that I don't celebrate Christmas now. That has nothing to do with it. Let me tell you 

the real reasons why I no longer observe this pagan holiday. 

 
Christmas Not a Bible Doctrine  

 
 
 
 

In the first place, Christmas is not a Bible Doctrine. If our blessed Lord had wanted us to celebrate His birthday, 
He would have told us when to celebrate it and how to celebrate it. But Christ never told anyone to celebrate His 

birthday. Furthermore, we know from the Bible and from church history that the apostles and the early church 
never celebrated Christ's birthday. 

 
The Bible is God's complete and final revelation to man, and it tells us everything we need to know for our 
spiritual lives (II Timothy 3:16). We don't have to go outside the Bible for anything. God's Word tells us how 

we're to worship, how we're to give money for the support of the Lord's work, how to evangelize the lost, how to 
observe the Lord's Supper and everything else pertaining to the Christian life. But not once in the Bible does 

God tell us to celebrate Christmas! We're told to remember the Lord's death, but nowhere are we told to 
celebrate His birth. 

 
God's people are supposed to be Bible people. We are supposed to live by the teaching of the God's holy Word. 
So the very fact that Christmas is never mentioned in the Bible is sufficient reason for us not to have anything to 

do with it. But that's not all. 
 

Christ was Not born on December 25  

 
 
 

The second reason I don't celebrate Christmas is that Christ was not born on December 25th. Notice: 
 

"And there were in the same country shepherds abiding in the field, keeping watch over their flock by night." 
Luke 2:8 

 
Don't miss the point: the shepherds WERE IN THE FIELDS taking care of their flocks on the night Jesus was 

born. As the shepherds were watching their sheep, the message came to them of the birth of Jesus. 



 
It's a well known fact that December falls in the middle of the rainy season in Palestine, and the sheep were 

kept in the fold at that time of the year. The shepherds always corralled their flocks from October to April. They 
brought their sheep from the mountainsides and the fields no later than October 15th to protect them from the 

cold, rainy seasons that followed that date. So the birth of Christ could not have taken place at the end of 
December. 

 
Secondly, Luke 2:1, 3 tells us that at the time of the birth of Jesus it was decreed that, "all the world would be 

taxed...And all went to be taxed, every one into his own city." This couldn't have taken place in the winter. 
Caesar Augustus, the ruler of Rome, would certainly not call for such a taxing in the depth of winter. Travel at 

this time of the year is extremely difficult; hence, it would be virtually impossible for everyone to comply with the 
decree if it had been given then. The Lord Himself testified to the rigors of traveling in winter, for He told the 

people to pray that their flight at the end of this age would not be in winter (Matthew 24:20). 
 

No one knows the exact day when Jesus was born, but in all the probability He was born sometime during the 
first part of October. We can be reasonably sure of this because His earthly ministry lasted 3 1/2 years, and He 

was crucified on the 14th day of the month of Nisan, which corresponds to our April (John 19:31, Leviticus 23:5). 
If we go back 3 1/2 years to the time when Jesus was 30 years old - when He began His public ministry - we 
come to the month of October. This was probably the month when our blessed Lord was born into the world. 

 
However, let's remember that it's not the date of Jesus' birth that's important. The important thing is that He was 

born and that He died for our sins. We're not worshipping a helpless infant lying in a manger. We are 
worshipping a risen and exalted Christ who has all power in heaven and in earth (Matthew 28:18). 

 
Origin of Christmas  

 
 
 

Where do you suppose Christmas originated? Certainly not with God! Christmas started with the sun worshipers 
in the time of Nimrod, the man who supervised the building of the tower of Babel. And that's another reason why 

I don't celebrate Christmas. 
 

Thousands of years before Jesus was born, heathens in every country observed December 25th as the birthday 
of a god who was called the sun-god. Semiramis, the widow of Nimrod, was his mother. She claimed to be the 
queen of heaven. And she had a son who was supposed to have been born on December 25th; his name was 

Tammuz. 
 

According to all the heathen religions of that time, Tammuz had a miraculous birth; and for centuries his birthday 
was celebrated with feasts, revelry and drunken orgies. The heathen celebrated Tammuz' birthday according to 

the very example he set for them. He was the world's greatest lover of women, strong drink, dirty jokes and 
other sensual fun. It is said that he loved everybody and that everybody loved him. And it was on December 

25th that all the pagan religions celebrated the birthday of Tammuz, the son-god. 
 

This is all clearly brought out in Alexander Hislop's great book, "The Two Babylon's." Any reputable 
encyclopedia will also verify these facts. 

 
It's plain to see, isn't it, that Christmas is a pagan holiday that came out of old pagan Babylon. As born-again 

believers, let's have nothing to do with it. 
 
 



Christmas: A Catholic Holiday  
 

The fourth reason I don't celebrate Christmas is because Christmas is a Catholic holiday. Why should I steal 
Christmas from the Catholics? They got it from the pagans, and I'm happy to let them keep it. 

 
 
 

Notice what Encyclopedia Americana has to say about Christmas and Catholicism. 
 

"Christmas – it was according to many authorities NOT celebrated in the first centuries of the Christian churches 
as the Christian usage in general was to celebrate the death of remarkable persons rather than their birth. A 

feast was established in memory of the birth of the Saviour in the FOURTH CENTURY. In the Fifth Century the 
Western Church (Roman Catholic) ordered it to be celebrated forever on the day of the old Roman feast of the 
birth of Sol. The holly, mistletoe, the yule log and the wassail bowl are of pre-Christian times. The Christmas 

tree has been traced back to the Romans. It went from Germany to Great Britain." 
 

Encyclopedia Britannica has this to say about Christmas: 
 

"Christmas (i.e., the Mass of Christ) was not among the earliest festivals of the church." 
 

After Constantine became the Emperor of Rome, he forced all the pagans of his empire to be baptized into the 
Christian Church. Thus pagans far outnumbered true Christians. 

 
Since the church worshiped the Lord Jesus as the Son of God, when the 25th of December rolled around and 
the pagans wanted to worship Tammuz, their sun-god, Constantine knew that he would have to do something. 

So he had the church combine the worship of Tammuz with the birthday of Christ, and a special mass was 
declared to keep everyone happy. Thus pagan worship was brought into the Christian church and called "Christ-

mass." 
 

Every time we say "Merry Christmas," we're actually mixing the precious and holy name of Christ with 
paganism. This is not right. God says in Ezekiel 20:39, "Pollute ye my holy name no more." 

 
The World and Christmas  

 
That brings me to the next reason why I don't celebrate Christmas. Christmas is of the world, and we're 

commanded, "Love not the world, neither the things that are in the world. If any man love the world, the love of 
the Father is not in him." I John 2:15 The very fact that the world which hates Christ and His blood atonement 
for sin makes more fuss about Christmas than any other holiday proves to me that Christmas is not of God. If 
December 25th were truly the birthday of the blessed Son of God, the world would have nothing to do with it! 

 

 



 
You don't have to be a Christian to celebrate Christmas. Even in non-Christian countries like Japan, 

Czeckoslovakia, Poland and Russia the people celebrate Christmas. 
 

People throughout the world, who for the most part have no awareness of the Bible or Jesus Christ, eat up the 
Christmas celebration. To take Christmas from the world would be harder than taking candy from a child. 

 
Let's face it, the world is married to the idol of Christmas. In fact, more people get drunk at Christmas than any 
other time of the year. There are more big parties and more selfish spending than any other season. Doesn't 

that prove that it's not of God? 
 

The world loves Christmas, but it hates Christ. 
 

Unscriptural Traditions  

 
 
 

Another reason why I don't celebrate Christmas is that it's filled with unscriptural tradition. The exchanging of 
gifts, the Christmas tree, the singing of carols and Santa Claus are all pagan origin. These all crept into the 

church during or after the Fourth Century. 
 

There are many unscriptural traditions that have cluttered up the story of the birth of our wonderful Saviour. For 
instance, many people believe that the wise men of East and the shepherds were together in Bethlehem at the 
time our Lord was born. But nothing could be further from the truth. The shepherds came to Bethlehem to see 
Jesus at His birth. The wise men came to Nazareth to see Jesus when He was almost two years old (Matthew 

2:16). 
 

Furthermore, the Bible says nothing about three wise men, nor does it say that they were kings. The fact is the 
Bible does not give their number at all but merely states that they were wise men. 

 
Perhaps the worst part of the Christmas celebration is thousands of parents will teach their children the 

falsehood of Santa Claus. Children are taught that Santa Claus makes his home at the North Pole, and once 
each year he fills his sled with toys for the boys and girls who have been good throughout the year. If they are 

good, he brings them toys on Christmas Eve, and if they are bad, he passes them by. 
 

Is it any wonder that many times when children grow up and learn the truth, they question whether Christ is also 
a myth? 

 
The Bible says in Colossians 3:9, "Lie not one to another,". We are commanded in Ephesians 4:25 to put "away 

lying," and to "speak every truth with his neighbor." 
 

Now I know that some of you loving mothers are saying, "Don't you think we should give the children a good 
time? They don't understand all the paganism behind Christmas." 

 
Let me ask you a question, mother. Is it necessary to drag the holy name of our blessed Lord down to the low 

level of fleshly gratification and drunkenness to show the kiddies a good time? A thousand times, no! Let's teach 
our children the truth about Christmas. God's Word says that we should bring up children up in the nurture and 
admonition of the Lord (Ephesians 6:4). Why should we dishonour the name of Christ in such a manner under 
the pretence of showing the children a good time? There are 364 more days in the year during which we can 

give gifts to our children. 
 
 

 

 



Merrymaking and Exchanging Gifts  

 
 
 

Without question, the most important part of Christmas for most people is buying and exchanging gifts. I don't 
celebrate Christmas because exchanging gifts has nothing to do with Christ's birthday. 

 
Perhaps some of you are asking, "Didn't the wise men give gifts to Jesus?" They certainly did, but they didn't 
give them to one another. And their gifts were not birthday gifts because the wise men did not come to visit 

Jesus until He was nearly two years old (Matthew 2:16). The shepherds came to visit Jesus as His birth, but the 
wise men came to see Him nearly two years later. 

 
Did you know that giving gifts to a king was common custom in the Far East? That's the reason why the wise 

men brought gifts to Jesus – because He was born to be King of the Jews. But they were not birthday gifts. So 
there is no connection between Christmas and the birthday of Jesus in this respect. 

 
One final word before leaving the matter of exchanging gifts. Let me point out that even this is a part of Satan's 

antichrist program. The greatest Christmas celebration yet to come will be during the awful days of the 
tribulation. During the antichrist's reign all hell will be loose. The two witnesses who God shall send to the 
people of the earth will be killed when God is finished with them. Can you guess who will kill them? The 

antichrist will put them to death. Listen to God's Word: 
 

"And when they shall have finished their testimony, the beast that ascendeth out of the bottomless pit shall 
make war against them, and shall overcome them, and kill them." Revelation 11:7 

 
It is under antichrist's reign that the last and greatest Christmas celebration shall take place. As a result of the 
death of these prophets of God, the world will be so delighted and thrilled that they will exchange gifts with one 

another. Here is what the Bible says, 
 

"And they of the people and kindreds and tongues and nations shall see their dead bodies three days and a 
half, and shall not suffer their dead bodies to be put in the graves. And they that dwell upon the earth shall 

rejoice over them, and make merry, and shall send gifts one to another; because these two prophets tormented 
them that dwell on the earth." Revelation 11:9-10 

 
What further proof do we need that Christmas celebration is not of God? Truly the Lord's people should not 
celebrate Christmas. It is anti-God, anti-Christ, Satanic, and unscriptural. The call of God is, "Come out from 

among them, and be ye separate...and touch not the unclean thing." II Corinthians 6:17. God's command to all 
His people is, "Have no fellowship with the unfruitful works of darkness, but rather reprove them." Ephesians 

5:11 
 

Christmas Condemned by the Puritans  

 



 
 

The pagan history of Christmas has been well known throughout history. In fact, at one time the celebration of 
this pagan custom was forbidden by law in England. In 1644, Parliament declared Christmas to be unlawful; 

and, consequently, it was abolished. The English Puritans looked upon the celebration of Christmas as the work 
of Satan 

 
At one time in early American history, the observance of Christmas was illegal. A law was adopted in the 

general court of Massachusetts about 1650, which required that those who celebrated Christmas were to be 
punished. The statue read, "Whosoever shall be found observing any such day as Christmas, or in any other 

way...shall be subject to fine of 5 shillings." The law's preamble explained its purpose was "for preventing 
disorders.(by) observing such festivals as were superstitiously kept in other countries to the great dishonour of 
God and the offense of others." After the Mayflower pilgrims landed in 1620, the first December 25th was spent 

in labour and cutting down trees "in order to avoid any frivolity on the day sometimes called Christmas." 
 

Opposition to the observance of Christmas continued just past the second half of the Nineteenth Century. An 
article in the December 26, 1855 edition of the New York Daily Times stated, 

 
"The churches of the Presbyterians, Baptists and Methodists were not open on December 25 except where 
some mission schools had a celebration. They do not accept the day as a holy one, but the Episcopalian, 

Catholic and German churches were all open. Inside they were decked with evergreens." 
 

The Puritans knew the truth about Christmas and regarded it as a pagan holiday. It would be good if all 
believers followed their example. 

 
What About the Christmas Tree?  

 
 
 

(Joseph’s Note: This passage is about making an idol, but there are lots of other verses that could be used 
instead.) 

Another reason why I don't observe Christmas is because the Christmas tree is condemned by the Bible. 
Notice: "Learn not the way of the heathen...For the customs of the people are vain: for one cutteth a tree out of 

the forest, the work of the hands of the workman, with the axe. They deck it with silver and with gold; they fasten 
it with nails and with hammers that it may not move. But they are altogether brutish and foolish: the stock is a 

doctrine of vanities." Jeremiah 10:2-4, 9 
 

Here you have a perfect description of the Christmas tree, called by God "the way of the heathen." We are 
commanded not to learn that way or follow it! The Christmas tree is also viewed in this passage as idolatry. The 
fifth verse says that these tress cannot speak-cannot walk-must be carried. Some people misread this to make it 

say that there is no harm in having a Christmas tree, but that is not what it says at all. Rather, the Prophet 
Jeremiah tells us that it is vanity and foolishness and says, "Learn not the way of the heathen." 

 
Some people will be up all night to work on an old dead tree. They'll trim it all up and stand off a little ways and 

admire their handiwork. Then many of them will sit up all night and look at that old Christmas tree. 



 
I hope some of you preachers will get up in the middle of the night and throw out that old tree out of your house 

and out of your church right at Satan's head. I realize that some of you will just gnash your teeth and call me 
"narrow minded." Well, you can call me anything you want, but I'm just giving you the Word of God. 

 
Did you know that the green tree is mentioned 14 times in the Bible, and in every instance it is likened with 

idolatry? There isn't one place in the Bible where God commends the use of the "green tree" in connection with 
true worship. 

 
Perhaps you're wondering why people have a Christmas tree during the Christmas celebration. You can search 
the Bible through and through, but you won't find a reason for it there. The first decorating of any evergreen tree 
began with the heathen Greeks and their worship of their god Adonis, who allegedly was brought back to life by 

the serpent Aesculapius after having been slain. And each Christmas multitudes of people will secure an 
evergreen tree and dress it up with bright glitter, lights and tinsel, not realizing that they are following the 

tradition of a pagan festival in honour of a false god! 
 

No doubt there are many sincere Christians who think that they are honouring Christ by having their Christmas 
tree when, in reality, they are dishonouring Him by having anything to do with a heathen festival that God hates. 

 
As you read these lines perhaps you say, "I have my Christmas tree but I don't worship it, and consequently, I 

see nothing wrong with it." Let me remind you, however, that you don't determine what is right and what is 
wrong. God determines what's right and wrong. If the Christmas tree is not an idol to you, why are you so 

reluctant to give it up? What are you doing down on your knees when you place your gifts under it? 
 
 
 

We're not worshiping a dead Christ or a helpless infant lying in a manger, but we're worshiping a real living 
Christ who lives all year round. 

 
Sometimes well-meaning people will make the statement, "Let's put the Christ back into Christmas." This 

sounds very good on the surface...but beloved, how can you put Christ back into something when He was never 
there? 

 
Charles Haddon Spurgeon, the famous English preacher of the last century, said, 

 
"We have no superstitious regard for times and seasons. Certainly we do not believe in the present 

ecclesiastical arrangement called Christmas...we find no scriptural word whatever for observing any day as the 
birthday of the Saviour; and consequently, it's observance is a superstition, because (it's) not of divine 

authority...probably the fact is that the 'holy days' (were) arranged to fit in with the heathen festivals...how 
absurd to think we could do it in the spirit of the world, with a Jack Frost clown, a deceptive worldly Santa Claus, 

and a mixed program of sacred truth with fun, deception, and faction." 
 

While the world celebrates Christmas with its gift swapping and wild parties, what should be our attitude? God's 
Word makes it plain that we should have nothing to do with this pagan holiday. Let's not associate the birth of 
the holy Son of God with the pagan traditions of men. Let us heed God's command; "Be ye separate, O my 

people." II Corinthians 6:17 
---- 

 
 

Christmas  
The Curious Origins of a Popular Holiday  

 
https://www.ucg.org/the-good-news/christmas-the-curious-origins-of-a-popular-holiday 



 
 
 

Already the decorations are going up, the parties are being planned, the presents are being bought. Soon 
people around the world will again be celebrating Christmas. 

 
More than any other religious holiday, Christmas is associated with the name of Christ. The word Christmas is 

short for “Christ’s mass,” instituted by the Catholic Church and continued by many Protestant churches. 
 

Yet, curiously, the Bible records nothing about the apostles or early Church observing Christmas. History shows 
that it wasn’t celebrated until hundreds of years after Jesus Christ lived on earth, and long after the apostles had 

passed from the scene. 
 

Even more curious are the surprising circumstances under which Christmas came to be observed, and the 
many aspects of today’s Christmas celebrations—including the date, Dec. 25—that have nothing to do with 

Jesus’ birth, but do have a lot to do with ancient pre-Christian religions. 
 

What does history show us about the origins of the world’s most popular holiday? It’s quite an eye-opening 
story! 

 
New Catholic Encyclopedia on Christmas  

The New Catholic Encyclopedia, in discussing the unlikelihood of a Dec. 25 date for Jesus Christ’s birth and 
how that particular date was chosen, gives some insight into the holiday’s origins: 

 
“Why, then, were December 25 and January 6 chosen for the celebration of the Lord’s birth? Several theories 
are offered in explanation. Some actually believed December 25 was the birthday of Christ and tried to prove it 

by arguing from the conception of St. John the Baptist. Assuming, gratuitously, that Zachary was high priest and 
that the Day of Atonement fell on September 24, John would have been born on June 24 and Christ 6 months 

later, on December 25. This theory is now considered completely untenable.” 
 

Continuing in the same source: “L. Duchesne suggested that the date of Christmas was determined from March 
25, the traditional date of the Crucifixion. If He died on March 25, He must also have been conceived on this 

date and thus have been born 9 months later on December 25. More recently H. Engberding has tried, 
unsuccessfully, to defend a comparable position. 

 
“According to the hypothesis suggested by H. Usener, developed by B. Botte, and accepted by most scholars 

today, the birth of Christ was assigned the date of the winter solstice, because on this day, as the sun began its 
return to the northern skies, the pagan devotees of Mithra celebrated the birthday of the invincible sun. 

 
“Christmas originated at a time when the cult of the sun was particularly strong at Rome. This theory finds 
support in some of the Church Fathers’ contrasting the birth of Christ and the winter solstice. Though the 

substitution of Christmas for the pagan festival cannot be proved with certainty, it remains the most plausible 
explanation for the dating of Christmas” (1967, Vol. 3, p. 656, emphasis added throughout). 

 
This encyclopedia admits that arguments for a Dec. 25 birth of Jesus Christ simply aren’t credible (see “Biblical 
Evidence Shows Jesus Christ Wasn’t Born on Dec. 25 ,” ). It acknowledges that this date was chosen because 

of popular existing festivities honouring the ancient sun god Mithra and celebrating the winter solstice. 
 

Ancient origins of Christmas  
Man, Myth & Magic is an illustrated encyclopedia of mythology and religion. In its article on Christmas, we 

uncover a treasure trove of research material on this holiday’s origins and history. 
 

“Christmas has its origin in two ancient pagan festivals, the great Yule-feast of the Norsemen and the Roman 
Saturnalia. Extending from Advent, which begins on 30 November or the Sunday nearest to it, to Candlemas 

Day on 2 February, it was close enough to the winter solstice to acquire many of the associations of the Norse 



ceremony: the Yule-log, the evergreen decorations in houses and churches, even the Christmas feast itself. 
These elements were combined with the Saturnalia of the Romans to provide the basis for the early Christian 

festival. 
 

 
 
 

“During the Saturnalia, gifts were made by the wealthy to the poor in honour of the golden age of liberty when 
Saturn ruled the known world, and slaves were allowed to change places and clothing with their masters. They 
even elected their own mock king who, for the period of the festival, ruled as a despot. The Saturnalia involved 

the wildest debauchery, and was a festival worthy of Pan himself. 
 

“Naturally it came under heavy censure from the early Church and despite the fact that Jesus Christ and the 
saints gradually replaced the pagan deities it was long considered completely out of character with the Christian 
ideal. However, the festival was far too strongly entrenched in popular favour to be abolished, and the [Catholic] 
Church finally granted the necessary recognition, believing that if Christmas could not be suppressed it should 

be preserved in honour of the Christian God” (1995, Vol. 3, p. 418). 
 

Do you grasp what this is telling us? We saw earlier that the Dec. 25 date for Christmas came from ancient pre-
Christian festivals. Here we see that the same ancient pagan celebrations honouring other gods were 

continued, with the Catholic Church simply relabelling the festivities and customs as Christian! 
 

Christmas banned for its paganism  
The Man, Myth & Magic encyclopedia reveals more of the strange story of Christmas as it continued after the 

ancient celebrations were adopted by the Catholic Church: 
 

“Once given a Christian basis the festival became fully established in Europe with many of its pagan elements 
undisturbed. It was only in the 4th century that 25 December was officially decreed to be the birthday of Christ, 
and it was another 500 years before the term Midwinter Feast was abandoned in favour of the word Christmas. 

 
“Even then on the Continent the festival continued to show many features inherited from the Saturnalia. In 
particular, the Feast of Fools was a wild debauch reminiscent of the pagan past. The Normans when they 

invaded England in 1066, introduced a Master of Ceremonies into the English Christmas. Known as the Lord of 
Misrule, his counterpart in Scotland was called the Abbot of Unreason. 

 
“… The undisguised pagan element in Christmas had often provoked criticism from extreme Protestants but the 
festival was not really affected by their beliefs until the Puritans came to power in the 17th century. Christmas 

was attacked as ‘the old heathens’ feasting day to Saturn their God’ and carols were forbidden. Finally, 25 
December was proclaimed a fast day in 1644. The new rule was enforced by the army, which spent much of its 

time pulling down the greenery that festive ‘pagans’ had attached to their doors. 
 

“In Scotland the prohibition was enforced with great rigour. This anti-Christmas attitude spread to Puritan 
territories in America. The Church established special services for Christmas in Boston during the 1690s, but 

many civil authorities strongly opposed this move. And it was not until some 150 years later that Christmas first 
became a legal holiday in the United States, in Alabama in 1836” (pp. 418-419). 



 
 

Of course, Christmas has long been accepted throughout much of the world. Now it’s so popular—not to 
mention commercially important—that it’s almost inconceivable to realize that at one time it was outlawed for its 

pagan associations and practices! 
 

An ancient nativity celebration reborn  
The noted British anthropologist and scholar Sir James Frazer wrote a classic work on ancient myths and 

religious practices titled The Golden Bough. His findings on the ancient origins of our Christmas practices and 
customs are revealing: 

 
“… There can be no doubt that the Mithraic religion [the worship of Mithra, the Persian sun god, popular in the 

Roman Empire] proved a formidable rival to Christianity, combining as it did a solemn ritual with aspirations after 
moral purity and a hope of immortality. Indeed the issue of the conflict between the two faiths appears for a time 

to have hung in the balance. An instructive relic of the long struggle is preserved in our festival of Christmas, 
which the [Catholic] Church seems to have borrowed directly from its heathen rival. 

 
“In the Julian calendar the twenty-fifth of December  was reckoned the winter solstice, and it was regarded as 

the Nativity of the Sun , because the day begins to lengthen and the power of the sun to increase from that 
turning-point of the year. The ritual of the nativity, as it appears to have been celebrated in Syria and Egypt, was 
remarkable. The celebrants retired into certain inner shrines, from which at midnight they issued with a loud cry, 

‘The Virgin has brought forth! The light is waxing!’ 
 

“The Egyptians even represented the new-born sun by the image of an infant which on his birthday, the winter 
solstice, they brought forth and exhibited to his worshippers. No doubt the Virgin who thus conceived and bore a 

son on the twenty-fifth of December was the great Oriental [i.e., Middle Eastern] goddess whom the Semites 
called the Heavenly Virgin or simply the Heavenly Goddess; in Semitic lands she was a form of Astarte [also 

known as Easter]. 
 

“Now Mithra was regularly identified by his worshippers with the Sun, the Unconquered Sun, as they called him; 
hence his nativity also fell on the twenty-fifth of December. The Gospels say nothing as to the day of Christ’s 

birth, and accordingly the early Church did not cel ebrate it.  
 

“In time, however, the Christians of Egypt came to regard the sixth of January as the date of the Nativity, and 
the custom of commemorating the birth of the Saviour on that day gradually spread until by the fourth century it 

was universally established in the East. 
 

“But at the end of the third or the beginning of th e fourth century the Western [Catholic] Church, whi ch 
had never recognized the sixth of January as the da y of the Nativity, adopted the twenty-fifth of 
December as the true date, and in time its decision  was accepted also by the Eastern Church. At 

Antioch the change was not introduced till about th e year 375 A.D.” (1993, p. 358).  
 

Sir James Frazer studied the thread of Christmas customs and practices through ancient times and reached an 
inescapable conclusion: Christmas is but a relic of the worship of the paga n god known by the Persians 

and Romans as Mithra or Mithras, relabelled with a Christian name . 
 

A pagan festival relabelled  
Why did the early Catholic Church adopt and relabel this ancient pagan celebration? Frazer explains: 

 
“What considerations led the ecclesiastical authorities to institute the festival of Christmas? The motives for the 
innovation are stated with great frankness by a Syrian writer, himself a Christian. ‘The reason,’ he tells us, ‘why 
the fathers transferred the celebration of the sixth of January to the twenty-fifth of December was this. It was a 
custom of the heathen to celebrate on the same twenty-fifth of December the birthday of the Sun, at which they 

kindled lights in token of festivity. 
 

“In these solemnities and festivities the Christians also took part. Accordingly when the doctors of the [Catholic] 
Church perceived that the Christians had a leaning to this festival, they took counsel and resolved that the true 
Nativity should be solemnized on that day and the festival of the Epiphany on the sixth of January. Accordingly, 



along with this custom, the practice has prevailed of kindling fires till the sixth.’ 
 

“The heathen origin of Christmas is plainly hinted at, if not tacitly admitted, by Augustine when he exhorts his 
Christian brethren not to celebrate that solemn day like the heathen on account of the sun, but on account of 
him who made the sun. In like manner [Pope] Leo the Great rebuked the pestilent belief that Christmas was 
solemnized because of the birth of the new sun, as it was called, and not because of the nativity of Christ. 

 
“Thus it appears that the Christian [Catholic] Chur ch chose to celebrate the birthday of its Founder o n 
the twenty-fifth of December in order to transfer t he devotion of the heathen from the Sun to him who 

was called the Sun of Righteousness” (1993, pp. 358 -359). 
 

The truth about Christmas’s origins is simple: One of the ancient world’s most popular celebrations—a 
festival that originated in sun worship and honorin g pagan gods—was renamed and reborn as 

traditional Christianity’s most popular celebration . 
 

What would Jesus say?  
Today, would Jesus Christ recognize the religion that professes to follow Him? 

 
Think about it: If you lived in the Holy Land in the time of Jesus and you observed Christmas, you would be 
alone, for no true Christian ever kept Christmas during Jesus’ life on earth. Further, if you saw Jesus or the 

apostles walking through the narrow passageways of Old Jerusalem or the dusty roads of Judea and you invited 
them to join in your Christmas celebration, what would they say? 

 
 
 

Since Jesus Christ is the same yesterday, today and forever (Hebrews 13:8), and all Scripture is inspired by 
God (2 Timothy 3:16), they might remind you of what God’s Word says about incorporating pagan customs into 

your worship: 
 

“… Do not inquire after their gods, saying, ‘How did these nations serve their gods? I also will do likewise.’ You 
shall not worship the Lord your God in that way; for every abomination to the Lord which He hates they have 
done to their gods … Whatever I command you, be careful to observe it; you shall not add to it nor take away 

from it” (Deuteronomy 12:30-32). 
 

Jesus Himself might repeat to you what He said to the Pharisees, who considered their traditions and customs 
more important than obeying God’s Word: “These people draw near to Me with their mouth, and honour Me with 
their lips, but their heart is far from Me. And in vain they worship Me, teaching as doctrines the commandments 

of men”(Matthew 15:8-9). Christmas, mentioned nowhere in the Bible, is a “commandment” of men. 
 

The apostle Paul might remind you of the words he wrote to Church members in Corinth, a city steeped in 
pagan religious practices: “… What fellowship has righteousness with lawlessness? And what communion has 
light with darkness? And what accord has Christ with Belial? Or what part has a believer with an unbeliever? 

 
“And what agreement has the temple of God with idols? For you are the temple of the living God … Therefore 
‘Come out from among them and be separate, says the Lord. Do not touch what is unclean, and I will receive 

you.’ … Therefore, having these promises, beloved, let us cleanse ourselves from all filthiness of the flesh and 
spirit, perfecting holiness in the fear of God” (2 Corinthians 6:14-17;7:1). 

 



Does it really matter?  
Sadly, for the bulk of modern Christianity these scriptures—which help define what true Christianity is and is 
not—mean very little. Most of the 2 billion professing Christians on earth today observe Christmas and other 

extra biblical holidays without ever giving them a second thought. 
 

Most will never take the time to look into their beliefs to learn their true origins, though information such as that 
found in this article can be found in virtually any modern library or on the Internet. Though the basic facts about 
the origins of Christmas are spelled out in almost any reputable encyclopaedia, most people will not look long 

and hard at their traditions and customs to see if they square with the Bible. 
 

It’s especially ironic to see the articles that appear in many newspapers each year —often written by well-
intentioned but misguided clergymen—who recite the pagan origins of Christmas and its trappings but conclude 
that it doesn’t matter because it’s now celebrated for a good cause. We have to wonder how they can reconcile 

that view with the clear scriptures quoted above. 
 

What about your beliefs? Jesus Christ says that those who worship God “must worship [Him] in spirit and truth” 
(John 4:24). Are your beliefs and worship firmly grounded in biblical truth, or in ancient fable? 

------ 

 
 
 

While most Christians embrace Christmas, a few reca ll a more complex history  
 

http://www.ocala.com/news/20071215/while-most-christians-embrace-christmas-a-few-recall-a-more-complex-
history 

 
Posted on Thursday, Dec 13th, 2007 

Some Christians won’t be celebrating Christmas  
Associated Press 

 
As Christmas draws near, the Rev. John Foster of Charleston, W.Va., won’t be decorating a tree, shopping for 
last-minute gifts or working on a holiday sermon for his flock. After all, it’s been 50 years since Christmas was 

anything more than a day of the week to him. 
 

He’s one of very few American Christians who follow what used to be the norm in many Protestant 
denominations — rejecting the celebration of Christmas on religious grounds. 

 
“People don’t think of it this way, but it’s really a secular holiday,” said Foster, a Princeton-based pastor in the 

United Church of God. He last celebrated Christmas when he was 8. 
 

His church’s objection to Christmas is rare among U.S. Christians. Gallup polls from 1994 to 2005 consistently 
show that more than 90 percent of adults say they celebrate Christmas, including 84 percent of non-Christians. 

 
That’s a huge change from an earlier era, when many Protestants ignored or actively opposed the holiday. But 
as it gradually became popular as a family celebration, churches followed their members in making peace with 



Christmas. 
 

The change didn’t happen overnight. Through much of the 19th century, schools and businesses remained 
open, Congress met in session and some churches closed their doors, lest errant worshippers try to furtively 

commemorate the day. 
 

“The whole culture didn’t stop for Christmas,” said Bruce Forbes, a religious studies professor at Morningside 
College in Sioux City, Iowa. “Government went on as usual, business went on as usual, school went on as 

usual.” 
 

In researching his book, “Christmas: A Candid History,” Forbes discovered that major American denominations 
— Presbyterians, Baptists, Quakers, Methodists and Congregationalists — either ignored the holiday or actively 

discouraged it until the late 19th century. 
 

That rejection was rooted in the lack of biblical sanction for Dec. 25 as the date of Jesus’ birth, as well as 
suspicion toward traditions that developed after the earliest days of Christianity. In colonial New England, this 

disapproval extended to actually making the holiday illegal, with celebration punishable by a fine. 

 
 

“Some somehow observe the day,” wrote Boston Puritan Samuel Sewall on Christmas Day 1685, “but are 
vexed, I believe, that the body of people profane it, and blessed be God no authority yet compels them to keep 

it.” 
 

Some 322 years later, Sewall might be surprised to see his congregation — today known as Old South Church 
— proudly displaying a decorated Christmas tree outside the church. 

 
“We think it’s cheerful and seasonal,” said Nancy Taylor, senior minister of Old South, one of America’s most 

venerable congregations, counting among its past worshippers not only Sewall but Benjamin Franklin and 
Samuel Adams. 

 
Now part of the United Church of Christ, Old South not only has a Christmas tree, but encourages its 650 or so 
members to exchange Christmas presents — although the focus is on charitable donations and service, rather 

than shopping. 
 

“We are the descendants of the Puritans and Pilgrims, but we have loosened up a lot since then,” Taylor said. 
“We have changed and adapted and I think that’s part of why we haven’t died out.” 

 
Like Sewall’s successors, the mainline Protestant churches have learned to accommodate Christmas. But the 

change came from the pews rather than the pulpit. 
 

Christmas benefited from a 19th century “domestication of religion,” said University of Texas history professor 
Penne Restad, in which faith and family were intertwined in a complementary set of values and beliefs. 

 
Christmas became acceptable as a family-centred holiday, Restad said, once it lost its overtly religious 

significance. 



 
At the same time, aspects of the holiday like decorated trees and gift-giving became status symbols for an 

aspirant middle class. When Christmas began its march toward dominance among holidays, it was because of a 
change in the culture, not theology. 

 
“In America, the saying is that the minister follows the people, the people don’t follow the minister,” Restad said. 
“This was more of a sociological change than a religious one. The home and the marketplace had more sway 

than the church.” 
 

That’s partly why Christians like the United Church of God reject the holiday: They say divine instruction, rather 
than culture and society, should determine whether the holiday is appropriate. 

 
“It’s common knowledge that Christmas and its customs have nothing to do with the Bible,” said Clyde Kilough, 
president of the United Church of God, which has branches all over the world. “The theological question is quite 

simple: Is it acceptable to God for humans to choose to worship him by adopting paganism’s most popular 
celebrations and calling them Christian?” 

 
There is still lingering unease with the holiday in denominations that once rejected it. This can be glimpsed in 

worries about commercialization and in individual Christians like Phillip Ross. 
 

Ross is an elder at Covenant Presbyterian Church in Vienna, near Parkersburg. Well-versed in the history of 
Christianity, Christmas and Presbyterianism, Ross knows his church historically objected to Christmas. 

 
On the other hand, Ross is also a father of two, and while he made up his mind to reject Christmas as a 

teenager, his children’s early years included gifts, decorations and a tree. 
 

“I have a love-hate relationship with Christmas,” he said. “It seems obvious to me that there’s nothing scriptural 
about it, but that’s a hard sell with children.” 

 
 
 
 

Christmas at the Cross Roads 
Joseph Herrin (11/24/2017) 

 
 
 

The above picture could have been taken in a thousand towns or cities across the United States. The festive 
lights and candles in the bags lead up to the monument of an obelisk. It is strange that so few Americans ever 
become familiar with the origins of the obelisk. The largest monument in Washington D.C. is the Washington 

Monument. It is a huge obelisk. 



 
 

The obelisk means “the shaft of Bel.” Bel can also be spelled Baal. The shaft it is a reference to is the penis of 
Bel. This goes back to Isis, Osiris and Set of Egypt. Set murdered and dismembered his brother Osiris and hid 

his body throughout the world. Osiris’ wife, Isis, gathered back all the parts of his body except she could not find 
his penis. She reassembled what she had and she and Osiris gave rise to their son Horus. The obelisk looking 
down from above is seen as a square, and if it is true to form, it is surrounded by a circle. The square stands for 
the male member and the circle the female member. This is what the Washington Monument appears like from 

above. 

 
 
 

Washington Monument  
 

In even truer form the obelisk is inside the vesica pisces which is formed by two circles intersecting. The vesica 
pisces stands for the vagina of the feminine goddess. 

 
 
 

The obelisk is the same thing as a Christmas Tree. During the Christmas season many obelisks are 
transformed into Christmas trees. 



 
 

This obelisk in Indianapolis is set inside a circle. 

 
 

The White House is one of the primary scenes in Washington D.C. for Christmas trees. This is true even if the 
President does not pretend to be a Christian. This should be a dead giveaway that the Christmas tree is not a 

symbol of Christ Yahshua. 
 

The number of Christmas trees at the White House varies. For many years 26 was the record number of trees 
for Christmas, being set by Mamie Eisenhower. In more recent years that number has been surpassed many 

times, with the most being set by Hillary Clinton, wife of President Bill Clinton. The trees were decorated to fit a 
theme which she chose to be “Santa’s Workshop.” Of course Santa’s was Satan’s workshop, a name that many 

have noted has the same characters as Santa. For the workshop she chose 36 trees to go inside the White 
House. 1+2+3...+36=666. If you add the numbers from 1 to 36 they come to 666. The year she chose this 

workshop was 1997, twenty years ago. 

 



 
There are at least 8 Christmas trees in the picture above of the White House. Outside there are even more. 

 
I want you to know how much that Freemasons had to do with the building of the White House and Washington 

D.C.. A French Freemason, Pierre Charles La Enfante, who served with George Washington, himself a 
Freemason, designed the street plan for the capital city. An Irish Freemason, named James Hoban, designed 

the White House. The Washington Monument was designed by Robert Mills, also a Freemason. The 
Freemasons knew the religious beliefs of Egypt and the story of Isis and Osiris. They were the ones which have 
peppered our capital and our land with so much idolatrous material. To see the degree to which they have gone 

I suggest going to see the Nation’s Capitol which is filled with idols and has painting of their beliefs on the 
Capitol rotunda. 

 
 
 

The Apotheosis of Washington  
 

For those who have been taught that America was a Christian nation I encourage you to read Dragon Flood to 
read the history of the men and what they said in their own words about what this nation was formed for. 

(http://heart4god.ws/dragon-flood.htm) Can we rightly be a Christian nation when we use a Roman Calendar 
with Roman months and weekdays; when we have Roman holidays such as Christmas (Saturnalia) and Easter 
(Ishtar, Isis, Astarte); when we have Bibles that have been corrupted so that they even take the name of God 
(Yahweh) and His Son (Yahshua) out, and they have rendered many other doctrines null and void; when we 
honour the number 13 (states in the U.S.A., stripes on the flag) when it is always a number of rebellion and 

wrath in the Bible. 
 

To teach you the error of this one holiday where people spend so much money on feasting and entertainment, 
all the while they are carrying out an old Roman feast that results in judgment upon those who give themselves 
to it (Yahweh forgive me) and take up the old habits that no one will give the right beginnings to, I must give you 

some teaching. Please pay attention and learn the truth of the Christmas tree, the ham for Christmas, the 
mistletoe, the Yule log, the gifts, and many more things. I am going to repeat some of my old teachings for that 

purpose. 
 

Christmas Holiday  

 



 
It is that festive time of year once again. It is the time lights are hung from houses, trees are brought indoors, 

flocked and adorned with many decorations, and in a few days people will go out and spend a small fortune on 
gifts for each other. Before people do, I wish to address the subject of Christmas. 

 
Have you ever wondered why people get so excited over Christmas? Why does Yahweh place such a harsh 

view on it? Why does the White House continue to put so much emphasis on decorating Christmas trees when 
they have banned everything that is truly of the Bible? Why do the Rockefellers erect such a pronounced tree at 

this time of year? The Rockefellers are after all New World Order. 
 

Christmas is the happiest time of year for many families. How has it come to represent such gaiety? I don’t want 
any Christians to fall short of answering these questions. You may have no interest in asking them, however. It 

may seem upsetting to you that someone is spending time addressing the only secular holidays that 
commemorate Christ, Christmas and Easter. But do they really commemorate Christ? 

 
In order to address this I have thought to post the past blogs I have written about Christmas. May you take the 

time to consider this subject before you celebrate it again. It wasn’t that long ago that it was banished by all who 
love the Lord Yahshua. Even in America it did not gain a hold until the 1830s and 1840s. It was banished by the 

Puritans in the 1600s. It did not become a Federal Holiday until 1870 under President Ulysses S. Grant. 

 
 
 

May you be blessed as you read. 
 

A Rockefeller Christmas  



 
 
 

Wisdom  - Rockefeller Center  
 

One can at times be helped to discern the origin and the hidden esoteric meaning of a symbol by looking at how 
those who are known workers of darkness employ them. The image I want to examine in this post is that of the 
Christmas tree. Hopefully, some readers will perceive its Luciferian connection through what is presented here, 

and will thereby escape from the deception foisted upon the masses. 
 

The Rockefeller family is well known to be filled with Illuminists who are striving to bring forth a New World 
Order. In the utopia they envision, the entire world is under one government. 

 
A lifelong globalist, due to the strong influence of his father, he had at an early age further spread his 

connections when he was invited to attend the inaugural elitist Bilderberg Group meetings, starting with the 
Holland gathering in 1954. He has been a consistent attendee through the decades and has been a member of 

the "steering committee," which determines the invitation list for the upcoming annual meetings. These have 
frequently included prominent national figures who have gone on to be elected as political leaders of their 

respective countries including Bill Clinton who first attended in 1991. 
 

David Rockefeller joined the Council on Foreign Relations as its youngest-ever director in 1949 and 
subsequently became chairman of the board from 1970 to 1985; today he serves as honorary chairman. 

 
In 2002 Rockefeller authored his autobiography “Memoirs” wherein, on page 405, Mr. Rockefeller writes: “For 

more than a century ideological extremists at either end of the political spectrum have seized upon well-
publicized incidents such as my encounter with Castro to attack the Rockefeller family for the inordinate 

influence they claim we wield over American political and economic institutions. Some even believe we are part 
of a secret cabal working against the best interests of the United States, characterizing my family and me as 
'internationalists' and of conspiring with others around the world to build a more integrated global political and 

economic structure - one world, if you will. If that's the charge, I stand guilty, and I am proud of it." 
[Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/David_Rockefeller] 

 
It is not Yahweh, or His Son Yahshua, who are the inspiration for this push for a one world government. It was 
Yahweh who divided mankind into peoples and tongues and tribes and nations. This was done to deter them 

from pursuing a unified course of sin that would lead to immense destruction, perversion, and blasphemy. 
Mankind was divided at the Tower of Babel. Ever since that time, Satan has worked to bring back a united world 
where he would be seated as its ruler. He is seeking to restore Babel, which in the New Testament is referred to 

as Babylon. 
 

Those who are laboring for a one world government are servants of Lucifer. They would characterize their 
labors as benevolent, and for the good of mankind and the earth. Though the majority of people on the globe do 
not desire this restructuring of the world under one great architect, these Illuminists believe they have superior 

wisdom and knowledge, and are justified in forcing their ends upon the masses. 
 

The Bible recounts the fall of Lucifer from heaven, and his subsequent deception of the woman. In the Garden 
of Eden Satan appears in the form of a serpent. The word serpent comes from the same root as the word 



sapient, which means “wise.” Satan promised the woman wisdom that would benefit her, making her like God. 
In truth he came only to kill, steal and destroy. Eve was beguiled by the Lucifer. 

 
Genesis 3:13 

Then Yahweh God said to the woman, "What is this you have done?" And the woman said, "The serpent 
deceived me, and I ate.” 

 
The Bible reveals that Satan ever seeks to present himself as the benevolent bringer of wisdom to mankind. 

Those who are disciples of Lucifer have cast him in an altogether different light. To them, Lucifer is mankind’s 
champion. The wisdom he possesses is given to man for humankind’s progress and blessing. The following 

quotation from a self-professed Luciferian, reveals the mindset of those, like Rockefeller, who are servants of 
this fallen dignitary. 

 
The Devil—Lucifer—is a force for good (where I define ‘good’ simply as that which I value, not wanting to imply 
any universal validity or necessity to the orientation). ‘Lucifer’ means ‘light-bringer’ and this should begin to clue 
us in to his symbolic importance. The story is that God threw Lucifer out of Heaven because Lucifer had started 

to question God and was spreading dissension among the angels. We must remember that this story is told 
from the point of view of the Godists (if I may coin a term) and not from that of the Luciferians (I will use this 

term to distinguish us from the official Satanists with whom I have fundamental differences). The truth may just 
as easily be that Lucifer resigned from heaven... 

 
God, being the well-documented sadist that he is, no doubt wanted to keep Lucifer around so that he could 

punish him and try to get him back under his (God’s) power. Probably what really happened was that Lucifer 
came to hate God’s kingdom, his sadism, his demand for slavish conformity and obedience, his psychotic rage 
at any display of independent thinking and behaviour. Lucifer realized that he could never fully think for himself 
and could certainly not act on his independent thinking so long as he was under God’s control. Therefore he left 
Heaven, that terrible spiritual-State ruled by the cosmic sadist Jehovah, and was accompanied by some of the 

angels who had had enough courage to question God’s authority and his value-perspective. 
 

Lucifer is the embodiment of reason, of intelligence, of critical thought. He stands against the dogma of God and 
all other dogmas. He stands for the exploration of new ideas and new perspectives in the pursuit of truth. 

-Max More 
[Source: http://vigilantcitizen.com/?p=329] 

 
The image at the top of this blog is found over one of the doors of Rockefeller Plaza. It is called Wisdom, but 

actually is a depiction of Satan in the guise of one who brings wisdom and knowledge to mankind. The quotation 
declares, “Wisdom and knowledge shall be the stability of thy times.” It is the age-long promise of becoming like 

God through the acquisition of heavenly mysteries, and Lucifer would present himself as the keeper of this 
wisdom. 

 
II Corinthians 11:14-15 

For even Satan disguises himself as an angel of light. Therefore it is not surprising if his servants also disguise 
themselves as servants of righteousness; whose end shall be according to their deeds. 

 
That Lucifer had great wisdom and knowledge is declared in the Scriptures. 

 
Ezekiel 28:12-17 

"You were the seal of perfection, full of wisdom and perfect in beauty. You were in Eden, the garden of God... 
You were the anointed cherub who covers; I established you; You were on the holy mountain of God; You 
walked back and forth in the midst of fiery stones. You were perfect in your ways from the day you were 

created, till iniquity was found in you. By the abundance of your trading you became filled with violence within, 
and you sinned; Therefore I cast you as a profane thing Out of the mountain of God; And I destroyed you, O 

covering cherub,From the midst of the fiery stones. Your heart was lifted up because of your beauty; You 
corrupted your wisdom for the sake of your splendor; I cast you to the ground... 

 
Lucifer’s wisdom, once perfect, became perverted by self-seeking. When he appears in Eden in the form of a 

serpent we find this wisdom described by the word “cunning.” 
 

Genesis 3:1 
Now the serpent was more cunning than any beast of the field which Yahweh God had made. 

 
The word cunning speaks of a wisdom that has been defiled by conceit. The apostle Paul, writing to Timothy, 

gives instructions for appointing elders among the assembly of believers. He warns him with the words, “and not 
a new convert, lest he become conceited and fall into the condemnation incurred by the devil” (I Timothy 3:6). 

 
We see the same traits in those who are the chief disciples of the devil this day. They too are corrupted by the 
abundance of their trading. They seek to enrich themselves, and they esteem themselves worthy of a much 

higher position than that of other men. Even as Satan sought to ascend to the throne of God, so too do these 
men seek to ascend, placing the rest of mankind and creation under their feet. 

 



The Rockefellers are Luciferians, championing this fallen angelic being as a bringer of wisdom and knowledge 
to mankind. Their esteem of Lucifer is revealed in the artwork found at Rockefeller Center. 

 
 

Prometheus Bringing Sacred Fire to Man  
 

The statue of Prometheus bringing fire down from heaven and giving it to mankind, is one of the most evident 
pieces of art found on the Rockefeller Center complex. It is a re-telling of the story of Lucifer who offered to 

mankind the fruit of the tree of knowledge of good and evil. An Internet website shares the following 
commentary on this statue found on the Rockefeller property. 

 
This statue depicts Prometheus, a Titan of Greek mythology known for his great intelligence. He has however 

betrayed the god Zeus by stealing fire and giving it to mankind. He is credited to have taught mankind the arts of 
civilization such as writing, mathematics, agriculture, medicine, and science. Zeus then punished Prometheus 

for his crime by having him bound to a rock while a great eagle ate his liver every day only to have it grow back 
to be eaten again the next day. 

 
Paul Manship’s sculpture featured in the Sunken Plaza of the Rockefeller Center portrays Prometheus holding 
the fire stolen from Zeus and gliding towards humanity. He lies inside a ring in which are outlined the signs of 

the Zodiac. Behind the statue is an inscription saying: 
 

“Prometheus, teacher in every art, brought the fire that hath proved to mortals a means to mighty ends.” 
[Source: http://vigilantcitizen.com/?p=329] 

 
Substitute the name Prometheus for Lucifer, and you will perceive the true substance of this monument. Lucifer 
was judged by God, not for a benevolent act on behalf of mankind. Lucifer’s fall actually occurred prior to Adam 

and Eve’s residency in Eden. It is described by the prophet Isaiah 
 

Isaiah 14:12-14 
"How you have fallen from heaven, O star of the morning, son of the dawn! You have been cut down to the 

earth, you who have weakened the nations! But you said in your heart, 'I will ascend to heaven; I will raise my 
throne above the stars of God, and I will sit on the mount of assembly in the recesses of the north. I will ascend 

above the heights of the clouds; I will make myself like the Most High.'” 
 

It is necessary to understand this history of Satan’s fall in order to properly perceive the symbolism present in 
the Christmas tree. It will perhaps come to some people’s minds that it is traditional to either place an angel or a 

star atop the Christmas tree. Though these symbols are commonly related back to the birth of Christ, this is 
merely the deceit of Satan. That the star and angels are commonly lighted relate to his name Lucifer which 

means “light bearer.” 
 

The Rockefellers are far from being champions of Christ. If the Christmas tree were a symbol of the birth of the 
Son of God, then why would the Rockefellers have established a tradition of placing one of the largest, most 

expensive Christmas trees in the world in a central location at Rockefeller Center? There are no other symbols 
of Christ present. However, there are a great many symbols relating to Lucifer. Note the image of Prometheus, 

and its proximity to the Christmas tree. 



 
 
 

Rockefeller Christmas Tree w/Prometheus Carrying Fi re 
 

These two symbols are very much linked to one another. There is no disparity in the minds of Illuminists. To 
them the image of this fallen bringer of forbidden knowledge, and the lighted tree behind it, tell one and the 

same story. An interesting link in this story is found in an online news account of the renovation of the star atop 
the tree. 

 
Star Redesigned as Comet  

The star, now five years old, was made by the crystal manufacturer Swarovski, which had commissioned the 
designer Michael Hammers to design a replacement for an aging fiberglass star. Mr. Hammers's star had 12 
rays, spiky triangles of glass with 25,000 tiny crystals glued inside. All told, the crystals have a million glittery 

facets. 
 

For the makeover, he decided to do more to project light through the rays. That meant adding the LEDs. Mr. 
Hammers said in an e-mail message from Beijing, where he is involved in a performance of Bach's ''Christmas 

Oratorio,'' that he had a comet in mind. 
 

''Every star on a Christmas tree is a Christmas star,'' he wrote, adding that many people suspect the original 
Christmas star was a comet. 

 
Of course, comets streak across the sky like a certain sleigh with eight tiny reindeer, but that is another story. 

[Source: http://query.nytimes.com/gst/fullpage.html?res=9F0DE2DA173AF93BA25752C1A96F9C8B63] 
 

There is another being who is compared to a streaking star, a flash of light, as he was cast from heaven to 
earth. 

 
Ezekiel 28:16 

Therefore I have cast you as profane from the mountain of God. 
 

Luke 10:18 
And He said to them, "I was watching Satan fall from heaven like lightning... 

 
Revelation 12:9-10 

And the great dragon was thrown down, the serpent of old who is called the devil and Satan, who deceives the 
whole world; he was thrown down to the earth, and his angels were thrown down with him. 

 
Satan seeks to portray himself as a victim of an unjust God. He declares himself to be an angel of light, a 

bringer of knowledge and truth. In one story he is depicted as Prometheus seeking to aid mankind, incurring 
great personal loss in the process. In other stories he is depicted as the Phoenix, consumed in fire, but rising to 

ascend again into the heavens. 



 
 
 

Phoenix - Note Rising Sun Image  
 

The Phoenix is a very prominent symbol found in Freemasonry. Its image is on the cover of the standard book 
given to new initiates to this secret society. Its name is given to one of the most prominent organizations within 

Freemasonry. 
 

http://www.phoenixmasonry.org/ 
 

There is a direct correlation between the Phoenix and the date established for Christmas. The ancient 
Babylonian mystery religions were based upon the worship of the sun and the moon. At Christmas a grand 

celebration was held to commemorate the victory of the sun over darkness. At the winter solstice the sun is in 
the sky for the shortest period of the day. It seems that darkness will triumph, but then the sun begins to arise 

once more, spending an ever greater amount of time in the sky each day after the winter solstice. This is Lucifer 
reborn; the light bearer ascending. 

 
Another name found in antiquity for the worship of Satan is Baal (also spelled Bel). The obelisk is a symbol of 

the worship of Baal. It is closely related to Freemasonry and illuminati, for these groups serve Lucifer, and 
ascribe to the Luciferian doctrines, though those at the lower degrees or levels are given deceptive stories as to 

the actual rites and symbols employed. 
 

The Christmas tree is a form of obelisk. The following pictures will reveal this better than any other argument I 
could present. 

 



 
 

Christmas Tree and Washington Monument - World’s La rgest Obelisk  
 

Look at the following view of the Christmas tree at Rockefeller center. 

 
 
 

Rockefeller Center Christmas Tree  
 

Does this bring to memory images of the Washington Monument at the end of the Reflecting Pool? 

 
 
 

Washington Monument and Reflecting Pool  
 

If these pictures do not establish the image in your mind of these two symbols representing the same thing, then 
look at the following. This is an image of Monument Square in Indianapolis. At the center of the circle is a great 

obelisk. Every Christmas (winter solstice) the obelisk is decked out and is hailed as the world’s largest 
Christmas tree. 



 
 

Indianapolis Monument Square  
 

As is common among Illuminist depictions, the greatest light is placed upon the top. This star, or angel, which 
we find on the Christmas tree, is a symbol of Lucifer, the Light Bearer. He is the “all seeing eye.” 

 
 

All Seeing Eye  
 

The all seeing eye represents the fullness of wisdom and knowledge, the ability to perceive all things and 
understand all mysteries. This is the boast of Satan. He claims to be the possessor of all wisdom and 

knowledge. With much guile he offers to share his wisdom with mankind for their benefit. Look again at the 
image at the very top of this post. This is Satan bringing the gift of knowledge to mankind. 

 
It is hard to imagine men who are devoted to serving Lucifer spending so much time and expense to set-up 

commemorations to Christ. A recent article recounted the labors of staff at the White House taking four days to 
set-up the Christmas tree in the Blue Room. 

 
http://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-1336470/Obamas-Christmas-tree-takes-4-days-height-economic-

crisis.html 

 



 
   

White House Christmas Tree  
 

Those with eyes to see will note the aspects of Sun worship in this round room with the sunburst centrepiece on 
the ceiling. Indeed, the nation’s capital was laid out by a prominent French Freemason, and the White House is 

located at a position that figures as the head of Satan. 

 
 
 

Washington D.C. Map  
 

The inverted five pointed star is an occult image known as the Goat Head of Mendes. It is a symbol of the devil. 

 
 
 

Goat Head of Mendes  
 

Do you really think that the one who governs the United States (man or angel) is seeking to honour Christ by 
setting up a Christmas tree in the White House? The same spirit that is pushing for the spread of homosexuality, 
the unrestrained murder of babies, and the robbery of the wealth of a people, is the one behind the setting up of 
this symbol. This long-time pagan ritual falls at the time of year that sun worshipers counted as one of their high 

holy seasons. 



 
It is well to be reminded of the character of the adversary with which we have to contend. 

 
Revelation 12:9 

And the great dragon was thrown down, the serpent of old who is called the devil and Satan, who deceives the 
whole world. 

 
Christ was not born at Christmas. The Christmas tree was never given as a symbol by which to commemorate 
His life, or birth. Those who are servants of darkness understand the symbols they erect, but of Christians the 

saying is true: 
 

Isaiah 42:19 
Who is blind but My servant, or so deaf as My messenger whom I send? Who is so blind as he that is at peace 

with Me, or so blind as the servant of Yahweh? 
 

Father, lead your people out of Babylon! Deliver us from all the deceit of that one who is so full of cunning. Lead 
us in the paths of truth for your name’s sake. 

 
 


